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ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please
come to order? Chair would like to note that it is 1:35 p.m. on October 6 and that
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we have a quorum...present. Before we begin if everybody would please put
your cell phones on silent mode or whatever fancy phone you happen to have that
makes noise. And I've already done mine, I had to remind myself too, so that we
won't have interruptions. Chair would like to thank you very much for attending
today's meeting. I'm Gladys Baisa, the Chair of this Committee and I would like
to thank everyone including the Committee members, the members of the public
and the Administrative staff for their consideration as we try our best to make
progress on the Maui Island Plan. I'd like to introduce the Members that are here
today. I'd like to introduce the Committee Vice-Chair, Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Mr. Couch. And we'll start over here with
Councilmember Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Councilmember Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And I'd like to thank my Members very much for
being here this afternoon. Present...at the present time we have excused
Member Riki Hokama, Member Mike White and Member Joe Pontanilla. Also
with us this afternoon from the Administration we have John Summers, the
Administrative Planning Officer from the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, John. Thank you for being here. Simone Bosco, the
Senior Planner with the Department of Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Simone, thank you. And we have Deputy Corporation
Counsel, James Giroux.
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MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we got the right guy today. . .(Chuckles). . . Thank you.
Committee Staff is also with us. We have Legislative Attorney David Raatz and
our Committee Secretary...is that Pauline? That's Clarita.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Clarita.
CHAIR BAISA: Clarita. They changed the names on me. I knew the name and the face
didn't match. Good afternoon, Clarita. Thanks for coming. We'll be taking
public testimony in just a few minutes. It'll be...limited to the item on our agenda
today. If you haven't signed up already, Chair asks you to please do so in the
eighth floor lobby. Testifiers will be limited to three minutes per person with one
minute to conclude if requested. Testifiers are asked to please state their name
and who they are representing if they are representing anybody besides
themselves. And now we'd like to begin with public testimony. We have a few
people who have signed up this afternoon. First person who has signed up to
testify is Tony Krieg. Mr. Krieg will be followed by Lucienne de Naie.
..BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
MR. KRIEG: Good afternoon, Chairwoman Baisa and Members of the Committee. My
name is Tony Krieg and I am the CEO of Hale Makua Health Services. I'm
writing to offer some thoughts about long-term care contained in Chapter 6,
lines 921 through 943. Believe it or not, the demand for 24-hour care is going up
for frail and disabled people, but the demand for nursing home care is decreasing.
There are currently 474 nursing home beds on the island of Maui. We operate
two homes which contain 347 of them and today 60 of those beds are empty. For
the past year due to the change in Federal and State reimbursement policies, Hale
Makua has, has had these 60 empty beds. You know, as, as you know, the
average charge for a nursing home bed in our State and in our community is
between 80,000 and $120,000 a year. Over 85 percent of persons residing in
Maui's nursing homes are, are paid for by the State Medicaid program so
essentially they're welfare recipients. State and Federal governments are cutting
Medicaid payments which already do not compensate nursing homes for what it
cost to provide care for their residents. This is not a sustainable model given the
rapidly aging population in our community. Nursing homes are still gonna be
needed but they're going to be more used for skilled, shorter-term sub-acute care.
A greater...a greater need now and in the foreseeable future is other forms of 24hour care to provide support to people who need assistance with dressing, feeding,
transferring, toileting and grooming, often referred to as assistance of daily living.
Care homes, assisted living homes, affordable housing linked to supportive
services such as Roselani Place, Kalama Heights and Hale Mahaolu are current
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examples of that type of care. I suggest that the word institution and
institutionalization that is throughout this section be struck or changed in the
language. In additions, I suggest that the, the term long-term care be defined at
the beginning of this section to indicate that long-term care facilities mean a
variety of homes, dwellings and buildings ranging from traditional nursing homes
to buildings that provide home-like environments on a 24-hour basis to persons
who need constant care and supervision. Long-term care homes and facilities can
be developed under a variety of licenses and certifications by the State public
health and welfare departments and they include, as I've mentioned, care homes,
foster homes and assisted living. And finally, I want to quote Maya Angelou who
said, "We did the best we could with what we knew and when we knew better we
did better." It's time for us to do better. Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Krieg. Any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch first and then Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Krieg, thank you for coming to
testify. You mentioned you wanted to strike institutional ...institution
and... institutionalization?
MR. KRIEG: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You have another word that you would prefer to see in there?
MR. KRIEG: I just...I think we should just...I think I'm okay with "long-term care" as
long as we define it 'cause most people think long-term care we're talking about
is, is nursing homes like Kula and Hale Makua. But I think, I think we shouldn't
be looking to create more institutions -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. KRIEG: --or institutional beds. So I think you...I think the Staff can find ways in
which to say the same thing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then the other thing is, is do you have your definition
for long-term care facility in writing that we could give to Staff?
MR. KRIEG: Yeah, I think long-term care is not just about a facility. It's about, it's
about a range of services that provide care to people in a variety of settings
including their own home. There are people --
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. KRIEG: --in foster homes today who are getting long-term care.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. If you have that in writing, we'd, we'd appreciate it.
MR. KRIEG: Sure, I'd be glad to.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. KRIEG: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, that's all I wanted to ask. The same thing.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just want a copy of his testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Mr. Krieg, question. There's a trend and, in
fact, I went to a session at Kaunoa few weeks ago. And it was on long-term care
insurance.
MR. KRIEG: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you tell me how this plays in to providing any kind of help with the
cost of what you're dealing with?
MR. KRIEG: Just...
CHAIR BAISA: Or if it does play? I don't know how many people have it. I'm just
curious.
MR. KRIEG: Yeah. Well, long-term care insurance has not been something that people
have bought in, in droves. The time to buy long-term care insurance is when
people are in their 40s. Most of the people--I shouldn't say that.
. . . (Laughter). . . I'm 63. I've had a heart thing. I probably can't get it because
of the adverse selection. I'm on the Long-Term Care Commission of the State of
Hawaii. We will be coming out with some recommendations about that to try to
encourage working people to buy the insurance. I'm glad to talk about that later
but there are gonna be some recommendations coming out from that commission
shortly. And we're also resurrecting what is known as family hope again in terms
of the tax on employed people so that there's a fund so when they do become
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frail, we aren't all turning to government to pay for the cost of, of care 'cause
government just can't do it.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. You know, we are going to have to find a way
to pay for the care. And if government is not able to pay, then obviously the
private sector is gonna have to cough up the money, or we're just gonna have to
take care of our own folks which is very difficult in this situation where
everybody works.
MR. KRIEG: Well, my, my goal is that we have to provide services that people desire at
prices they can afford. No, no one can afford a nursing home and so we've gotta
develop new way of doing things.
CHAIR BAISA: That's interesting that we're talking about this 'cause I know that
you've been working on alternatives to nursing care beds for many, many years.
MR. KRIEG: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: And finally the, the, the moment is here.
MR. KRIEG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, it's my area of work that I do,
long-term care. So the problem we have with long-term care is the last thing most
people wanna think about. Disability and long-term care have always been a real
problem in the marketplace. Why? You don't wanna admit that it's gonna
happen. You die, you die once. That's it. No more coming back, not trying
again. But long-term care and as well as disability can happen two, three or four
times in your lifetime. So, and long-term care now is not only elderly. We have
this real bugaboo about elderly. There are many people who suffer strokes, major
accidents...head injuries that have long-term care as well as those who are born
with these defects. So it's a real broad range. So I agree with you, Mr. Krieg,
we've got to change, instead of saying "institutionalize" 'cause many of these
people, and I know of 'ern, stay home, parents. But the parents get aged and then
what happens next? So there's a real gamut of long-term care. So I think his
explanation or his definition is something that we need to insert to insure the way
we want this to go will achieve what we need done, because right now we're
getting into a real dichotomy because the Feds and the State are cutting left and
right. And they're leaving tremendous gaps in the...in that area, long-term care.
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MR. KRIEG: But, but I would say that I do think that the chapter is fairly well-written.
And it has some good things in it, which I didn't comment on but I, I like the
chapter overall.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --thank you and thank you, Mr. Victorino. Thank you for your
comments, Mr. Krieg.
MR. KRIEG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We know that you're probably the expert in the area. We may have to
call on you. Happy to work with you on legislation if you like. Our next testifier
is Lucienne de Naie. And Ms. de Naie will be followed by Karlynn Fukuda.
MS. DE NAIE: Wow, that's a tall microphone. Thank you, Madam Chair, and Members
of the Committee. Lucienne de Naie testifying on behalf of myself. I did pass out
a very brief written testimony with one suggestion. However, that was before I
read the Director's changes so e kala mai, but I'm gonna make a few more
comments than that because there is some information that you might appreciate
having clarified. And in advance I'm gonna ask that I might need that extra
minute, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Go right ahead.
MS. DE NAIE: All right. So as to the item that you have on the handout, this is an
action that supports a very important policy. The policy is long-term planning to
relocate our future wastewater facilities in Central Maui away from the tsunami
zone. I'm sure we can all agree that's a noble ambition and it should be one of
our policies. There was an action that supported that policy that suggested, you
know, that we begin planning for that, that may have been moved to CIP. I saw
no indication of it in the text. If it was, e kala mai, you know, it'll be somewhere.
But if not, I suggest that you just insert that language right back in. It's been
through five sets of review and it just says, you know, let's take the next step and
start planning for a Central Maui facility out of the tsunami danger zone. Looking
at the new suggestions that the Director has made, I'm gonna go
through...relatively quickly but on Number 617, this is about tertiary equipment
treatment for all municipal wastewater. The original phrase also referred to
phasing out municipal and private injection wells in coordination with water reuse
programs, where feasible, by 2020. That's a good goal and I don't think it should
just go away. GPAC didn't get that language in but Planning Commission did
and Director did. And I think it should be supported because it shows where
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we're going with that tertiary treatment that we, we not only want to do a better
job of treating what we have, but we also wanna make sure that what, what we're
doing with it is the best and highest use in terms of our whole water cycle.
Six, two, two refers to the State Department of Health already overseeing private
wastewater systems and so forth and so on. This condition which talked about
assurance that private facilities have the funds to meet their own upgrades and
expenses came out of the Molokai Ranch private system debacle. And if
everyone thinks that the Department of Health did a great job on providing
everything Maui County needed on that, then go ahead, get rid of this. But if you
don't, you might want a policy in that as other private systems come in, they
understand that they're going to be accountable upfront. That's where...that's the
genesis of that particular policy and it was widely discussed at both the Planning
Commission and GPAC.
Six, four, six, you're being informed that you can delete this policy. It's about
managing the amount of water withdrawn from aquifers. And you're being told
that, first of all, that this is utility and the Commission on Water Resource
Management is the managing agency. However, you should know that they only
manage aquifers that are designated. We have one designated aquifer on Maui
and I believe we have about, I don't know, 28 or 30 aquifers. So they are not
being managed by the Water Commission and if the County is truly looking at, at
an objective of holistic approach, then we would want to make sure that what
we're doing makes sense with the, the resource. So just, you know, for your
information I hope you'll take that to heart.
On 660 talking about a study comparing the sustainable yields to the potential
needs for those waters, the Director calls your attention to the fact that the
Commission on Water Resource Management and USGS do studies of sustainable
yields. And they do. They do not evaluate the potential needs against those
sustainable yields at all. They, they just give you that information. That's not
their job so you might wanna make that our job because someone should do it.
And my last one is 672 where it says develop and, and adopt a water system
design standards. Now it refers to the fact that the Department of Health does this
already. They do not regulate the adequacy of water supply, only the health
benefits of it. And also the Commission on Water Resources does not regulate for
adequacy and that's when we run into some sort of problems. So we may wanna
just grow up and realize that these agencies are far away and we may know a lot
more about what's happening with our water supply than they do. Thank you.
That's my rushed comments. . . .(Chuckles). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. de Naie. And I apologize for the tardiness
of making this information available but we didn't have it any sooner than you.
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MS. DE NAIE: I understand and I'm happy to submit those in writing if you don't
happen to get that section today. You will get those comments in writing because
that's a lot to take in so I appreciate your review. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Ms. de Naie, thank
you. Our next testifier is Karlynn Fukuda and she'll be followed by Eric Abe.
Good afternoon.
MS. FUKUDA: Good afternoon, Chair and Members of the General Plan Committee.
My name is Karlynn Fukuda and I'm with the firm of Munekiyo and Hiraga, Inc.
I'm here today on behalf of our client, Ormat, to propose revisions to
Chapter 6 Infrastructure for the draft Maui Island Plan. We have submitted
written information separately which includes our proposed revisions to the
chapter narrative regarding geothermal as well as other alternative energy options.
As you are aware, within Chapter 6 is a sub-section on energy focusing on the
reduction of dependency on fossil fuels and the promotion of alternative energy
projects for Maui. Contained within the proposed objectives of Chapter 6 is the
goal to reduce Maui's dependence on fossil fuel by 30 percent by the year 2030.
Additionally, there is an objective to increase the amount of...electricity obtained
by renewable energy for Maui by 70 percent by the year 2030. Ormat is currently
exploring the potential for geothermal resource in Ulupalakua. It is Ormat's
belief that the geothermal resources may be a part of a comprehensive portfolio of
alternative energy options to assist Maui in meeting that goal. The current
language of the Chapter 6 narrative seems to suggest that geothermal as well as
other alternative energy options may not be feasible by 2030. However,
geothermal energy is currently an economically viable source of electricity and it
would seem that the County would want to support exploration of various
alternative energy options. The concern with the current language within the draft
plan is that should an alternative energy project need permits from the County in
order to proceed, typically the application process would include a review of
whether or not the proposed project is in conflict with the Countywide Plan, the
Island Plan, and the respective Community Plan. By revising the proposed
language to support other alternative energy options, in addition to wind and
solar, it will allow Maui to consider various options in the future including
technologies which may...may not currently exist. Thank you for your time and
consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much, Ms. Fukuda. Questions for our testifier?
The Chair would like to again, for the comfort of the Members, there are ten
sections, sub-sections, in this chapter. Energy is kind of Number 9 so it probably
is something we will not get to today so if you want to take some time to go back
and look for the communication from Munekiyo and Hiraga that Ms. Fukuda
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spoke of. Don't be too concerned about it right now unless you have a question
that you wanna ask her because we will have time to check.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. More of a comment. Hi,
Karlynn, thank you for being here. I actually did a tour last week at Puna
Geothermal Venture to get a better grasp on what it is, what...how geothermal is
done and how's the plant operating. Does it smell? Is it noisy? Is it...I had no
idea so I went there so I was quite surprised and learned a lot and it seems it's a
very firm power. And the operation was, was run very well so I was quite
impressed. So I just wanted to pass that on to you and your company for that, so
looking forward to seeing what productivity can come out of this island. So,
thank you.
MS. FUKUDA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for being here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And, you know, the fact that it is firm power
is wonderful because Maui Electric has a real problem. Unless it is firm power,
they have to be prepared to back it up. So something to think about as we go
through this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and also last year the company that's been
working out here in Ulupalakua, I went to their plant up in--where did we have
our NACo? Nevada, excuse me. I had to remember where I went.
. . .(Laughter). . . This, this is when you know you're getting old, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: No, no surprise when you're all over the globe, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, yes, yes. Last year we had up in Reno and
they have their plant in Reno and it was amazing how much geothermal they can
draw out from area where there is no volcanic action. There is none. So the
promising of what...Ulupalakua and that area, the backside of...Haleakala could
provide is very, very promising. So I was impressed with their operations and I
think I would like to see continued work in that area, Madam Chair. But thank
you, Karlynn, for being here.
-10-
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MS. FUKUDA: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Any, any further questions for our testifier? If not, Karlynn, thank you
very much for being here.
MS. FUKUDA: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Our next speaker is Eric Abe and he'll be followed by Tom Cannon.
Good afternoon, Eric.
MR. ABE: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa and Members of the General Plan Committee.
My name is Eric Abe and I am a Renewable Energy Engineer with Maui Electric
Company. I'm here today on behalf of MECO to express support for revisions to
Chapter 6, Infrastructure, regarding the renewable energy section of the draft
Maui Island Plan. MECO reviewed the subsection on energy within the draft
Chapter 6 and notes that the main focus of the chapter relates to the reduction of
dependence on fossil fuels and the promotion of alternative energy projects for
Maui. We were encouraged to read that Chapter 6 appears supportive of the use
of wind, solar photovoltaic panels and biomass as alternatives for energy
generation and recognize the existing and proposed projects planned for Maui.
However, the current language of the narrative in Chapter 6 seems to suggest that
geothermal, ocean energy and hydroelectric alternative energy options may not be
feasible by the year 2030. Chapter 6 also contains an objective to increase the
percentage of electricity obtained from clean, locally-produced, renewable energy
sources on Maui by 70 percent in the year 2030. MECO believes that attaining
such a goal will require developing and incorporating a diversity of renewable
energy resources and pursuing locally-grown and processed biofuels to displace
fossil fuels in new and existing generating units. MECO is actively seeking new
renewable generation projects and continues to receive and review renewable
energy proposals with the intent to support the State, County and community's
desire to reduce the dependence on fossil fuels for energy generation.
The concern with the...local—excuse me--the concern with the current language
within the draft plan is that should a renewable energy project require permits
from the County in order to be...in order to proceed, it is MECO's understanding
that typically the application process includes a review of the proposed project for
conformance with the Countywide Policy Plan, the Island Plan and the respective
Community Plan. By reviewing the proposed language to be supportive of
various renewable energy options in addition to wind and solar, it will provide
ability for a range of options to be considered for Maui's future.
In addition, MECO would like to provide comments on two statements in the
energy sub-section. In Objective 2 on Page 44, line 971, the policy states,
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"support the upgrade of Maui's power grid to integrate renewable energy from
multiple sources and the wheeling of electricity." MECO would like to comment
that wheeling of electricity is currently not allowed in the state of Hawaii. For
this reason, MECO suggests that the policy be modified with the following text,
"support the planning and implementation of the future electric grid that
integrates various renewable energy resources."
We'd also like to provide comment on Objective 2, Line 973 that states, "support
the transition from a centralized, power generating utility model to a decentralized
model." MECO is diligently...planning for the future electric grid that provides
cost-effective and reliable power to our customers. However, we are unable at
this time to say with certainty that the transition to a decentralized model would
be best for the Maui island grid. Thus, it may be premature to state that a
decentralized...grid model should be the path to take for Maui's future.
This concludes Maui Electric's comments on Chapter 6, sub-section Energy, of
the Maui Island Plan. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Abe. Mr. Abe, is it possible that we can
have a copy of your testimony? I think it would be very helpful because as, as
you know, we're here today and it'll probably be several meetings before we get
to the Energy section. And if we have copies we'll just put it with our Energy
section and when we get there, we'll remember what you told us and try to deal
with it.
MR. ABE: Okay, I can do that.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that was one of 'mi. And then the second
thing is, Mr. Abe, is it possible for Maui Electric not only to provide that but also
the amount of energy you foresee us needing 10 years, 20 years out, what your
projections are? I know some of this was based on five years ago which has also
changed dramatically. And so is that a...possibility that we could see your
projections from your, your company because you're the only one in Maui, you
know. And also where other sources of energy like HC&S and bagasse and coal,
what other source of energy you presently use? What percentage and where you
think this will grow along with other items that you brought up today, is that
possible?
MR. ABE: Yes. You know, we do have an integrated resource planning process where
we, we invite community members to participate with the, the planning of Maui's
electrical grid. So in that case, we, we disclose the amount of generation that we

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Matti

October 6, 2011

get from other resources. We do have a purchase power contract, long-running
one with HC&S.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. ABE: We, we are purchasing power from the wind farm that is Kaheawa Wind.
We are also looking at other sources, developers that have other technologies.
We have completed contract negotiation and the PUC has approved two contracts
for an expansion of KWP, the Kaheawa Wind farm and also the Auwahi wind
farm that is in the Ulupalakua Ranch area. So, you know, we do have different
sources that we are developing and looking at. And, you know, we have forums
that would allow the, the public to be informed of our efforts and also to be able
to take comments from the public.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, if you give us kinda like that in a nutshell
and a little summary of that, I'd appreciate it 'cause like for us, it's very difficult
many times for us to attend more meetings with our schedules as they are. The
other question I had for you was the metering. I know that they attempted to do
something at the State Legislature the last couple of years. It, it just hasn't gone
through but I, I'm getting the feeling from, from the State Legislators that I know
of and others that I've talked to that the reality is this needs to be done and needs
to be done soon because it's something that's gonna help Hawaii in the overall
picture, the large picture. So if that was to change, would you then think that
would be a helpful issue for you folks?
MR. ABE: As far as...are you thinking of smart meters, Smart Grid?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the Smart Grid and all of that.
MR. ABE: Yeah, you know, the...we, we do have several pilot projects that are ongoing.
We, we've partnered with Department of Energy -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. ABE: --the Hawaii Natural Energy Institute which is the UH Institute. We, we are
looking at Smart Grid pilots and, in fact, we, we have gone out to the public to ask
for volunteers that would like to participate in the pilot primarily in the Maui
Meadows location. So Smart Grid is something...a new technology. There may
be opportunities to help the grid be more stable but that remains to be seen as far
as widespread implementation of something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
MR. ABE: Yeah, thank you.
- 13 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Abe, thank you very much for
coming. Have a couple of questions. Can you provide us...I'm sure...if it's off
the top of your head, that's great. But if not, with Mr. Victorino's request, can
you provide us with a fairly current number of how much oil has been basically
avoided being shipped here because of the alternative energy, energy systems that
are out there right now? Do you have that information or can you at least...
MR. ABE: No, I won't...wouldn't have like the displaced amount of barrels -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Displaced.
MR. ABE: --of oil due to other sources. I, I can say that as of 2010, or the year 2010,
our purchase power from the Kaheawa Wind farm amounted to about 10 percent
of Maui's energy needs. HC&S which has biomass and hydropower which,
which we consider renewable, they, they generate about 6 percent of our sales,
our total energy sales. So if you combine those two large entities, we got about
16 percent renewable energy within the, the Maui island grid.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then would that...would it be fair to say that that displaces
16 percent of the oil that was...hasn't been coming in?
MR. ABE: Yes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, wow. Okay, the other question I had is you mentioned, you
know, Councilmember Victorino talked about...a little bit about wheeling and
since the State doesn't allow that, it affects you. Can you explain a little a bit as
to what this wheeling is and what it would, would need from the State to allow
you that?
MR. ABE: Yeah, I, I don't think I can quote the, the policy that prohibits wheeling but
in essence wheeling is the generation of power and then utilizing the utilities
transmission or distribution system to transfer power to another entity. So in a, in
a sense generating power and then using the utility lines to sell it specifically to,
say, another customer.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, so that would...that's kind of allowing a second utility to
come in to borrow your lines. Kind of like what the phone company does with,
with the power poles. They borrow the --
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MR. ABE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --poles, yeah.
MR. ABE: In that, that case they're not transmitting power but they are using the -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct, they're using the poles, yeah.
MR. ABE: --joint pole that...joint asset, yes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And the other thing I wanted to ask you is you
mentioned you're unable to accept a lot of...possibly a lot of displaced or, or new
energy by the year 2030, I think was what this plan said. You said there was
a...our, our goal is a little high. Should the geothermal come up with...you
know, I know 50 percent is a huge number and I don't know that they can come
up with 50 percent of our needs. But should they, are you able to accept that now
or is there all kinds of gyrations you have to go through to get that?
MR. ABE: I think one of the benefits of geothermal is that it, it's considered firm and
dispatchable. So on the Big Island, Puna...Geothermal Venture is a base load.
They're able to generate power and, and provide the needs for that utility. You
know, geothermal does have its, has its benefits in that way when maybe in
comparing to wind and solar which are intermittent, we call as available. You
know, solar is during the daytime but then when clouds go over, it, it has potential
variations in its output.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But that didn't answer my question.
MR. ABE: Oh, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My question is, are you able to accept even up to 50 percent if
geothermal hit a really nice gain and we're, we're ready to pump out 50 percent of
the power needs. Are you -MR. ABE: You know, I.. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --able to accept that through your distribution system?
MR. ABE: I...you know, I think that's where, you know, as far as our grid getting into
higher levels of penetration, be it firm, stable type of generation like a geothermal
or like wind, I think that's where we're, we're kind of on the cutting edge as far as
Maui as a whole with the amount of penetration that we have, as far as wind even.
So it's, it's difficult to say that 50 percent or some number, say, available from a
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geothermal source would be readily...acceptable by the, the grid. It's, it's
probably would have to be studied and, and taken a look at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I guess I'm asking those questions because that's our goal
is to be...I can't remember the number right now, I think it was 70 percent. And
you're saying you can't do that, but is that because you can't do that or is that
because the infrastructure is unavailable or...I sense some reluctance from Maui
Electric to say -MR. ABE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --yeah, hey, bring it all on.
MR. ABE: Yeah. I -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I warma...
MR. ABE: I don't think we're, we're stating that we're not able to reach the 70 percent.
I think it, it, it's something that remains to be seen as far as, as, as technologies
become available and we integrate it onto a grid. Ir s...it...I think it's gonna be,
in a way, a experiment, you know, where we're higher penetration than other
grids in the world. That, that's the challenge as far as to maintain a stable grid, be
cost effective for the customers but then also implement these new technologies.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I just would like to see, you know, I, I, I have high
hopes for geothermal and I'd like to see that be...accessible and integrated into
your system as quickly as possible. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Abe, for being here.
The PPAs, the power purchase, is that a type of wheeling at all or no? Is that
not...is that...
MR. ABE: No, so in our purchase power agreements that the large developers, say, like
the Kaheawa Wind farm or HC&S, those are contracts where we purchase power
from the developer and we then distribute it. So the...I guess the idea is that the
PPA type of power producer would be benefitting the whole grid by generating
power and then providing that to Maui Electric to distribute. So the, the assets are
that MECO's utilizing our transmissions and distribution facilities to send that to
our customers. So I, I don't think that would be considered wheeling.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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MR. ABE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Mr....Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Abe, thank , thank you
very much. Your information was really encouraging at this point. And I'm
gonna ask a question that you can respond to me at a later date, because that's
gonna be my request that you respond to me at a later time.
MR. ABE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know, like, I've, I've heard the 16 percent
reduction in the amount of fuel that is being purchased by the electric company,
you know, where we, we know of the purchase agreements between MECO and,
and some of the other alternative energy sources. The, the...MECO itself has
been promoting the, the use of energy-efficient appliances that many of us
purchase. We've gone through changing light bulbs and changing our lifestyle in
order to reduce. But while we're reducing and while you are transitioning the
cost of, of the, of the power has not gotten cheaper. It's gotten more expensive.
And yet your cost continue to go down. So one day, real soon, please tell me why
this is so because I'm afraid of going 100 percent, you know, alternative energy
and still get stuck with a $300 bill. So, please, one day share that information
with me.
MR. ABE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MR. ABE: I, I can get back to you on that. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? The Chair would like to note that
Councilmember Mike White has joined us. Thank you, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Mr. Abe? If not, Mr. Abe, thank you very
much for being here this afternoon.
MR. ABE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And we look forward to receiving that in writing.
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MR. ABE: Okay.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. Our next testifier is Tom Cannon and he'll be...followed
by Dick Mayer. Mr. Mayer is the last person who has signed up to testify. If
anyone else would like to testify, please sign up. Good afternoon, Mr. Cannon.
MR. CANNON: Hi.
CHAIR BAISA: Welcome home.
MR. CANNON: Good afternoon, Chairman Baisa and Committee Members. I'm
Tom Cannon, Maui-born architect and land planner and chairman of the Maui
Island General Plan Advisory Committee or GPAC. After working nights,
weekends and after hours for three years, the 25 volunteers on GPAC representing
every region of Maui, every economic stratum, many professions, many walks of
life, many kama'aina voted to send you, the Council, our recommendations. We
had high hopes that all the discussions, arguments and hard-won votes would
make a difference to Maui's residents and be worth our donating that much time.
Some of the most far-reaching of our GPAC recommendations related to
infrastructure and public facilities. Two examples are, one, a recommendation to
immediately begin phasing out the Kahului Sewage Treatment Plant and planning
a new one outside the tsunami zone. And, two, a recommendation to set aside
modern transit corridors on Maui now for people-moving...systems that do not
involve the automobile before development becomes more dense, reducing our
options. I'm here today to inform you about this latter recommendation for transit
corridors.
When renowned planner and architect, Andres Dually, was on Maui he said that
in his experience as soon as you build bigger and wider roads, they become filled
up and you're right back where you started, except worse. In the 20-year
timeframe of our new General Plan, it seems almost inevitable that Maui will be
needing freeways unless we have a viable alternative. And if we build freeways,
we will fill them up. And we will also destroy another significant part of Maui's
rural essence, in direct opposition to our stated goals.
In accordance with GPAC's vision statement, the Transit Sub-Committee
proposed a transit system for travel between Maui's distant regions utilizing
energy-efficient trains with routes that are, for the most part, separate from our
highway system. The vision is for energy-efficient train to move Mauians the
longer distances, between Haiku and Lahaina for example, with ample parking,
free or low-cost shuttles and other amenities at the regional stations to get you to
your final destination or to just get around town. It would be more convenient
and less costly than taking your car. You get on in Haiku and 30 minutes later
you're walking down Front Street. The state of the art right now is an electric
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train called Maglev which uses magnetism to levitate the train above the track,
providing for zero friction. However, GPAC's final recommendation did not
include any specific train type, just that the transit corridors need to be set aside
now in the Maui Island Plan. GPAC's transit corridor would provide for safe
multimodal transportation. Being generally located away from the highway
allows the route to be far more direct, which saves money, and also provides a
path away from dangerous roads for joggers, walkers, bicycles and even
equestrians, in addition to the train.
GPAC's Transit Committee recommended a raised train, train system so as not to
divide the land and land uses below. This allows for double-use of the corridor
and supports our goals of maintaining open space and supporting diversified
agriculture. Proposed routes were located to use Ag-zoned land and open space in
order to save taxpayers big money. It's important to realize this important fact
now because if the corridors are not part of the 20-year...Maui Island Plan, it
seems likely they won't be feasible later. As Maui becomes more urban, and just
look at the additional urban land being proposed to you for this General Plan, this
opportunity for multi-modal corridors will soon quickly disappear and the higher
cost of urban land will reduce the feasibility.
If part of your transit goal is to affect the environment as gently as possible, then a
raised transit system is what you want because all you need at ground level is a
footing and a column. The system can be literally inserted into the environment
with minimal disruption and thereafter serves as a way of moving people which
makes litter and other human impacts to these areas minimal. A raised people
mover allows the land below to remain unurbanized.
Maui's Transit Committee has, has assisted...was assisted by the County's GIS
unit in locating specific corridor routes often using historic Maui train routes that
still remain, such as the one from Kahului to Haiku traversing Maliko Gulch in
the same location as previously done. This committee mapped proposed routes
over satellite images from Puunene and the airport to Lahaina to Makena, on open
space ranch land above Kihei, to Haiku, Pukalani and Kula at a high level of
detail, then produced smaller...a smaller drawing with less detail for GPAC...for
the GPAC vote. That drawing, with descriptive text edited and voted upon by
GPAC, was approved for transmittal to you. And I can e-mail anyone who wants
a copy of this drawing if you just let me know.
Maui is a world-class place. With good planning, we can keep it that way while
even improving things for the resident and the visitor. But in order to do that, we
need you to accept a shift in the paradigm now, a shift from the automobileinspired planning to people-inspired planning. In historic times, Maui's leaders
were...trailblazers and provided for trains here on Maui before anywhere else in
Hawaii in 1879, even before many places on the mainland. We need that kind of
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visionary leadership once again. We have a...distinct choice, freeways or modem
energy-efficient transit. Please look at the maps and work done by GPAC so that
our volunteer hours might be of use to you. I have more but I will...you can read
that later as I see my red light is blinking here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Cannon. Members, questions for the
testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Tom, for being
here. The transit corridor that was spoken about in GPAC you mentioned to
Lahaina, so is that...there is an actual route that was looked at that would
hopefully take care of our Pali . . .(chuckles). . .
MR. CANNON: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --experience. Okay.
MR. CANNON: And here's a drawing of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Yeah, we'll get that later, I suppose. So
thank you for bringing that in.
MR. CANNON: Yeah, basically it was, it was...when we went over the Pali, we used
the old route which is above the Pali now and since you only have to come down
only with footings and a column, it's a lot easier to do that than to, say, put a road
in or something like that. I also have cost information if you, if you're interested.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran, Mr.--I'm sorry--Cannon.
MR. CANNON: Cannon.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Cannon.
CHAIR BAISA: The section on transit is the fifth section we'll be looking at. I have a
feeling that we won't get to that until our next meeting.
MR. CANNON: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: So if you've got, you know, more information that you wanna share
with us, probably that's a good time to bring it.
MR. CANNON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Cannon, you mentioned that
you had a drawing about the corridors and I see that there. I'd certainly like a
copy. I'm sure all the Members . . .anaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: If you bring, we'll...we can make copies if you get it to us.
MR. CANNON: I can, I can e-mail you that. It's a very large file, though. Is it...can
you e-mail files to the County that are like...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not more than 10 MG.
MR. CANNON: Okay, well, it's, it's a few hundred. Maybe -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh no.
MR. CANNON: --maybe I'll bring it on CD.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no e-mail system will do over 20.
MR. CANNON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. So if you can send it on.
MR. CANNON: I'll give it to you on CD.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: CD. Thanks.
MR. CANNON: Yeah, you bet.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, thank you very much.
MR. CANNON: You bet.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions for Mr. Cannon? Seeing none, Tom,
thank you very much and thanks again for all your work on GPAC.
MR. CANNON: Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Dick Mayer. And Mr. Mayer is the last person who
has signed up to testify. Good afternoon, Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Chair and Members of the Council. I was very
disappointed that we...the public, just as you were not able to get a look at this
before this meeting. I did have a chance for about half an hour before the meeting
to, to go through it. And I wanna remind you that the first column, the left-hand
column in your, your matrix is the result of the GPAC, first the...actually the
Planning Department's first recommendation is the GPAC, the Planning
Commission, the Planning Department's recommendation and now we see a new
column here. Most of these recommendations are ones that I would urge you not
to accept. I think they, they go backwards or, or cause... more problems than,
than necessary. Let me just go through these, the ones...and I'm gonna reinforce
what Ms. de Naie said. Six one seven, the recommendation would leave out
private injection wells. I think the private injection wells also should be done
away with or, or kept safe...made, made safe if they're going to be utilized at all.
Leaving them out would not be a wise move as this Department...Planning
Director seems to be recommending.
Number 622 was also done intentionally and I would urge you to keep the original
in 622 exactly to avoid the situation that happened on Molokai where all of a
sudden an inadequate system is all of a sudden handed over to the County. This
would...especially Item c there would make sure that private treatment plants are
kept up to date, et cetera. And I would urge you keep 622 as, as originally
written.
Six four six, as Ms. de Naie said, these things are not all done by the State and it'd
be useful for the County to work with the State or to. to monitor the situation
locally.
Six seven two, the same comments. The State can't be relied upon to do all these
things and it would be good for the County to develop its own situation, because
as, as we all know here, we have some very unique situations that don't apply
all...the same in each area, Hana, Central Maui, Upcountry, et cetera. And it
would be very useful to have County standards to just make sure we're doing the
things right.
Number 680, it says change the word from "develop" a water rate structure to
"consider developing." I think it's, it's very necessary for us to develop a rate
structure that encourages conservation. I don't know why we need to consider
developing a rate structure. That's something I think that everybody who testified
before us seemed to indicate.
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Six eighty two...680, both 1 and 2, there changes the word...it...urges you to
delete those two. I urge you to keep both 682, 1 and 2, and do not delete them.
They can be put in the Water Use and Development Plan, but this gives direction
to how the Water Use and Development Plan should be put together. And the
Water Use and Development Plan should really comply with the County's
General Plan, Island Plan and not necessarily be a separate document with its own
set of directions.
Six ninety two, also is being...urge you that, that you delete it and leave it up to
the EPA and the State. And this...and the original statement says "ensure water
quality and quantity report results are provided in a timely manner." I know in
my case Upcountry, a year later sometimes I get a report that says the year before
a certain standard was not met. I think it'd be more...a more timely report to the
public would be useful whether it'd be done through the press or through e-mails
or some other mechanism.
Six ninety nine and 700 says it's in the Directed Growth Element. I think it
would be useful for us to have where in the Directed Growth Element to make
sure it says what is being said here in those things. And I would urge you to keep
those until you know exactly where it's going.
And it could go on 703 also. It should be said where. Let me just make one last
comment that many others here that I would say the same thing but I don't think
you'd get that far. With regard to Maui Electric's comments, wheeling is
something that is very, very important. I'll give an example. It would allow...for
example, the County is one of the biggest users in the County, maybe the biggest,
in using electricity to pump water, to move sewage water, wastewater. You could
put in a windmill, the County could put in the windmill. And wheel the electricity
through the system and operate their own pumps and, and whatever and I would
urge you strongly to. Maui Electric obviously doesn't want it because they're
gonna lose perhaps some revenues on this. But this would save the County and
save the public a lot of money. And...the other comment about Maui Electric,
they talked about the integrated resource plan that the public is involved in. I was
a member of that for three years. It was a broad-based group that they appointed,
the committee. They...we made our recommendations and they rejected all the
recommendations we made and went ahead and just did their own thing. They're
required by State law to have a committee, to make recommendations. They're
not required in any way to listen to them. And that's what happened.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for our
testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Mayer, thank you very much. And again the Chair
apologizes for the tardiness of your receiving this information but, you know,
we're... well, we're doing the best we can.
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MR. MAYER: I know you are and I appreciate it and thanks for the apology.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, is there anyone else who would like to testify that has not signed
up? Seeing none, Members, without objection the Chair will close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Members, the Committee has thus far reviewed, revised and approved
five chapters of the ten-chapter Maui Island Plan. Today we begin work on
Chapter 6 relating to infrastructure and public facilities. This is a very lengthy
chapter but it is conveniently broken into subject matter sections, ten of 'mi. I
would like to ask that we review the narrative and policy matrix for each section
in turn. So we will start and the first section that we'll be looking at, so that
everybody's on the same page here, is the section on...there's an introduction and
then we'll start with Solid Waste. So Chair will entertain a motion to approve the
introductory narrative.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, would you...yeah, we'll just go with...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, let's do it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, if we take off too much, we're gonna get confused.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Madam Chair, I move to accept the introductory
language on Page 6-1 to 6-2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Mr. Victorino. Members, any suggestions or...any amendments that you'd
like to make?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's see, I'm looking...so we were given Planning
Director's recommendations, but I'm browsing through and it doesn't seem many
changes. He didn't submit -CHAIR BAISA: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --anything in the text?
CHAIR BAISA: No, no, no.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He just didn't, he just did it . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I'm looking at the text and -CHAIR BAISA: Six-one and six-two.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, you know, the opening text is good because it's
laying the sort of general idea of what this chapter is gonna be touching upon.
And I just kinda wanted a little more of the Hawaiian cultural type infrastructure
that's still in place and still visible to us, such as, lo' is, heiau, loko i' as and -CHAIR BAISA: You have a suggestion -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --things of that nature.
CHAIR BAISA: --for an amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...well, I just kinda jotted those words to the side
in hopes to somehow insert it within this opening statement. So...
CHAIR BAISA: Would be helpful if you had an amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, 1'm...it's just...I mean 'cause it doesn't
talk...say anything about Hawaiian culture whatsoever. So it was hard for me to
insert these Hawaiian words in something that doesn't even bring it up. So I'm
hoping maybe Planning or Staff can maybe...you know what I'm saying,
Simone? If...
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comments?
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. If we go to the sentence that begins with "their vision." I
think it's the third sentence.
CHAIR BAISA: Kinda in the middle.
MR. SUMMERS: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: We could add "after every plane or ship that docks," let's
see...actually it would say, "their vision is visible in every lo'i that has been
created, park and highway and in every plane that lands or ships," if we add an
item there and...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, you wanna repeat those words again?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I used, you know, like heiau, the fish ponds
that we see today, the lo'i, you know, the taro patches.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, so...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Walls are still in place.
MR. SUMMERS: Right. So it'd be...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alaloa, our old King's Trail highways are still there.
MR. SUMMERS: Right. So I would...yeah, if we add, "their vision is visible in every"
and then add after that word, some of that list, some of the items in that list, then
it broadens it out a little bit to include that thought. And then we can, in the, in
the following sentence, "every time we draw a drink of water, feed ourselves" so
that would tie back to the lo' i. And then continue with the rest of the sentence.
Of course, we can polish it up and buff it out -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, that would...
MR. SUMMERS: --during the final cleanup so...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Can we-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so that's a motion, Madam Chair. I guess to
let Staff insert the words that we were just discussing.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a second and the motion, of course, is to add
these Hawaiian cultural elements, but we will leave that to Staff to do the
wordsmithing. Is that okay? Members, okay? All those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Chair will mark it seven ayes, two Members excused,
Member Hokama and Member Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments to this Section, the Introduction?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNC1LMEMBER COCHRAN: So on six...oh wait, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Just one and two.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We're only going to 6-2. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Just one and two.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. No, I'm fine. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: All those in favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair marks it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the language in the
sub-section called Solid Waste starting on Page 6-3, ending on Page 6-5.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion made by Mr. Couch,
seconded by Mr. Victorino to approve the narrative going from 6-3 to--I don't
know. It's numbered all the way to 6-7 but there's nothing written on several
pages here. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I don't know what the
Members...are inclined to think on this one, but the last line on Page 6-3 says,
"nevertheless, landfills are expected to remain the most widely used waste
management method for the foreseeable future." While the foreseeable future
might be a couple three years from now, I know there's big pushes to do
waste-to-energy systems. And I'd like to...you know, I talked with the
Department this, this afternoon before coming to the meeting and he said, you
know, for the next three or four years maybe, but after that they're looking at
some heavy duty waste-to-energy. And, and as Ms. Cochran had trouble with on
-28-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

the last one, I'm kind of having trouble with this line 'cause I don't, I don't buy
that line.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, I can concur. I got the same message from Waste
Management.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, so I'm, I'm guessing I'd rather just take that whole line
out for right now. I, I would move to remove that whole line.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a second...motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino to remove that line. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I, I agree too.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we get a comment from the Planning Department then?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Mr. Victorino, before we go to Planning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we need to get recognized or we're gonna have chaos, okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, I, I do agree
with the statement that we, you know, in regards of the landfill. Although we
have to be realistic that, yes, it'd be a few years and what will this cost us. Again,
it's easy to say but it's harder to do. I was with the integrated Solid Waste group
that spent almost two years working on this plan which will be coming forward.
And the biggest thing is you got those who don't wanna burn, those who don't
wanna store, those who don't wanna ship, those who don't wanna spend
additional money for biodegradable. I'm telling you, there's a lot of factors that
go into this. So I can remove the line, that's not a problem. But our landfill will
be still the key for many more years to come until we get the public to buy in
what we, what we wanna do. And it's the public that has to dictate, just like
everything else. So I can support what Mr. Couch is doing. I just think that the
landfill will still be an integral part of our system for many years to come.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Planning, any comments?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. We, we would share that same concern that the last
sentence is kind of a limiting sentence, it's not very visionary, maybe not real
appropriate. The second to the last sentence also could be improved because it's
sort of a past tense. It says, "have positively contributed." If we could somehow
make that in addition to adjusting or removing the last sentence, "source reduction
and waste diversion will continue to contribute to solid waste management on, on
the island." Or play a greater role, to emphasize that a little bit more.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, okay with that suggestion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I wanted to interject and make a friendly
amendment perhaps. I agree with deleting the "nevertheless, landfills" area. And
my thought is that with the sentence starts, "source reduction and waste diversion
have positively" and I guess we're trying to change the verbiage right now on
that.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: At the end of that sentence, though, "waste
management on the island," "along with additional programs such as
gas-to-energy and waste-to-energy we can extend our landfill capacity well into
the future." I was wanting to insert that part. Either can be its own sentence or tie
in, 'cause I'm trying to...incorporate that waste-to-energy idea which we have
been discussing. And gas-to-energy and with those, it will, again, you know,
extend the capacity of the landfill that we have. So...
CHAIR BAISA: We need some language.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...
CHAIR BAISA: Any wordsmithers?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that the language there?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, what did we change? Will continue sources
to.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we're deleting that last sentence and now we're working on the
one above.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To have positively...sorry. "Waste diversion will
continue to" and is that where we're stuck?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, "contribute to a solid waste management."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Continue to contribute to solid waste management
on the island.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then. . .I like the first sentence.
CHAIR BAISA: Then you could add your gas and whatever.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. So should we keep the period there and -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --or, or, 'cause then I was saying "along with
additional."
MR. SUMMERS: Well, you...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it's kind of a long, drawn-out sentence.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Just say, "thereby extending the life of our landfills."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thereby...
CHAIR BAISA: She wants to use the, the gas thing, though.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think...I think I have a word.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The waste-to-energy is not in there.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Instead along with, just, just add...read your sentence again that
you wanted to say.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Along with additional programs such as -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just say, "additional programs such as". A new sentence,
"additional programs such as..."
CHAIR BAISA: Waste-to-energy.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Waste-to-energy, gas-to-energy.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Such as gas-to-energy and waste-to-energy, we can
extend our landfill capacity well into the future?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Additional programs such as gas-to-energy and
waste-to-energy...can contribute to the...to extending -CHAIR BAISA: The life of the landfill.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Okay, so what we've, we've really modified the original
motion. . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Do you...everybody okay with the changes in the, in the motion? I just
don't wanna unilaterally change it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As I said earlier, this was all part of our
integrated... but the waste-to-energy was very much opposed by many, okay. And
that is one of those that's gonna be a real hard-sell. The gas-to-energy is already
existing, we're already doing that. Waste-to-energy ain't gonna happen, not in
the near future 'cause there's too many parties opposed to it. I can tell you 'cause
I was there and I heard these parties come out very vehemently. So I would like
to see instead of gas-to-energy or waste-to-energy, "any alternative methodology
of, of changing waste-to-energy that"...okay, so in other words my...what I'm
saying is, "any other methodology of changing waste-to-energy that can
contribute to the extending of our life."
CHAIR BAISA: Can contribute, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that can contribute.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That way you do not limit it to anything. You are
opening it up to every possible alternative and as plasma arc and all these other
things come...become more, what I call, realistic and more dependable, these are
the things that we can look at. But to start putting specifics may start to get
people to oppose to what we're trying to do.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's let Mr. Raatz kinda play with it here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Instead of additional programs...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Such as but not limited to.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Try again. "Any other methodology of converting
waste-to-energy can contribute to extending the life of the landfill."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That'll work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That way we open ourselves for anything,
Madam Chair, any other types of technology and, and...that comes up.
CHAIR BAISA: And also deleting that last sentence. Is that your motion, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: The most...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. I'll go with that.
CHAIR BAISA: And the seconder, okay? Okay. Any further discussion? If not, all
those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. The Chair will mark it seven ayes, two
Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Madam Chair, that's all that I had. I don't know if
anybody else has anything.
CHAIR BAISA: Nothing substantive. On Page 6-4, there's a tiny little typo. Instead of
"until," it says "unitl." . .(Laughter). . It's just a, it's just a spelling. You see
it?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which line?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah I see it.
CHAIR BAISA: Limited landfill capacity, the last word, words. That's it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah. . .(Laughter).
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I never even notice that one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You got that, Dave?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So that, that's all the amendments in this section. Chair will call
for the motion to approve this section as amended. All those in favor, say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. Seven ayes, two Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the Matrix Items that include
the Goal, Objective 1, Policies and Actions, Items No. 574 through 589.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch to approve the
Matrix Items from 574 to 579. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, on Objective 1, you know, I, I looked up the
term "holistic" and it's more talking about health and what not. A better synonym
might be "comprehensive" or "integrated." You know, holistic is a bit...not, not
quite, I don't know, in my opinion not quite...doesn't fit in there.
CHAIR BAISA: What was the word? I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Comprehensive or integrated as opposed to holistic. So that's
my motion. I wanted to -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Comprehensive or, or integrated?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Integrated, either one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think comprehensive better.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think comprehensive would be better. So I move.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So we have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino to
change the word "holistic" to "comprehensive". Any discussion? Seeing none,
all those in favor, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. Chair marks it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, anything more?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's all for me.
CHAIR BAISA: Members? Members? Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, 576, the very first word, "regularly."
And I guess the Department is interpreting that word to mean every five years?
So throughout this document we have a lot of "regularly," yeah, and are we to
assume that all of that means that it'll be done every five years?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning...it's probably just as regular as we doing the General Plan.
.(Laughter). . . But Planning, comments?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. No, that would be not the proper assumption to make.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So do we use, do we use the word "regularly" because it
closes off with "every five years" so -MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I mean...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --that's apparently how it's gonna be interpreted.
MR. SUMMERS: Right. Every, every, every study's gonna be different. And most of
that is operationalized or decided in different, different ordinances or rules in
terms of when they should be updated. Having specific language as in this case,
five years, for instance, is probably the language that would be more important to
deal with.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: And leave the term "regular" but "regular" is specific to the type of
document we're dealing with so I would recommend that you strike the "every
five years."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
MR. SUMMERS: So that we don't have an inconsistency with different parts of the
ordinances -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
MR. SUMMERS: --in the County Code.
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on a minute.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, well, I can, I can, I can live with, you know,
striking. The "five years" is fine or "regularly" is fine because removing the very
first word still gives you the initial intent of that particular item. So either, either
way, either way.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Victorino, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I was gonna suggest just strike "regularly"
because "update and publicize the Integrated Solid Waste Master Plan every five
years," you got a specific -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --timeframe. I, I think that makes more sense. I
mean, that's something that you cannot do every year. I mean, it is very
comprehensive and a lot of work is involved and you've got a group of people.
So to do it every, every five years would probably be more appropriate if it's
specifically mandated.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I'd like to strike the word...my motion is to
strike the word "regularly."
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Wait a minute. We have a...we didn't...we have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: We do.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Not in regard to this. That's your motion? Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Mateo. Okay, we have motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by
Mr. Mateo. Mr. Couch, comment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Before we get too far, the Planning Director suggests we delete
this whole one in general. So I don't know...this...it was on his...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Can we...can Planning explain why that recommendation from
the Planning Director? Incidentally, the Planning Director was not able to be here
today. He had a meeting conflict. He's trying to deal with something else I know
that's very important. Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Again, it goes back to this regular and five-year concept
so a plan is currently updated every ten years. Now we call for it to be updated
every five years and so we have an inconsistency. So there were concerns about
that. I would also like to note that we do have a section in Chapter 9 where we
discuss long-range implementation. Throughout this, throughout this whole
chapter, you're gonna see policies calling for the update of functional plans. And
you'll that notice that a lot of those policies are recommended for deletion
because they're... it's covered as a concept in Chapter 9. So I think that was his
recommendation, concerns that we're already doing it every ten years and then
concerns with redundancy.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the, the last sentence in the Planning Director's
justification is near and dear to everybody's heart especially the Council Chair's.
"This requirement is an unnecessary expense," according to the Planning
Director. So I would recommend that following the Planning Director's
comments on this.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion on the floor and a second. Do we wanna keep that
motion or do we -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to amend the amendment to change this
"update and publicize the Integrated Solid Waste Master Plan every ten years."
CHAIR BAISA: Do we...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Solves the whole problem.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: So we have, we have an amendment to the amendment to change the
five to ten. Any comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But isn't it already required to be updated every ten
years? So why don't we save some ink and just delete it?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has no problem with doing so. I'm sure the Planning Director
had a good reason for recommending this. Ms., Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So I just need to know who...are we
mandating ourselves? Is this a State...or...who's...for this plan to be...you
know, like Water Use and Development. That's State telling us, the County, to do
it. So are we just...us, ourselves saying let's update this, make sure we're on
board with our Integrated Solid Waste Plan ourselves?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, can...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it's been every ten years?
CHAIR BAISA: Can you...explain where the ten years came from? Whose, whose law
is that?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I don't know that's it's a State requirement. I do know
that the Solid Waste Division has been very proactive...they've been one of the
strongest agencies in terms of regularly updating their, their functional plan. But
I...no, I don't know that it's a State requirement, per se.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I really am hesitant to wanna completely delete this.
It's an important...it's something important and after talking about, you know,
gas-to-energy, waste-to-energy, recycling and all this type of solid waste things, I
think we're gonna be looking at some updates here in this plan. I...we just went
through the study through my Committee. And, you know, this is something I
think is, is important to have. And you're saying that's already referenced in
Chapter 9, though, this particular ISWMP?
MR. SUMMERS: Now what we, what we have in Chapter 9 is a comprehensive strategy
to make sure that the agencies are updating their functional plans in a way that
allows synergy with the comprehensive planning process. It's been a, it's been a
significant problem. It's a structural problem. The fact that we, we as a County
could maybe do better in terms of functional planning at the agency level. So
when you go through the document, when the first draft was developed there were
a lot of policies stating that the agencies need to do this functional planning and
the Department agreed with that and supported it. It's just that we consolidated
that into Chapter 9. So it's just a question of whether we wanna address it here
and in Chapter 9 or just focus on Chapter 9 where we basically call on all
agencies to develop these functional plans on a regular basis.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this Integrated Solid Waste Plan, you're calling it
a functional plan?
MR. SUMMERS: That's, that's the term that...yes, we typically use for these types of
agency, public facility and infrastructure plans.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Again, the Director referenced that, that Chapter 9
and he doesn't, you know, say...it's basically get rid of this. And he doesn't even
give a follow-up. He's just saying it's a unnecessary expense, you know. So I,
personally, I rather not get rid of it. That's just my discussion. . . .(Chuckles). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have, we have a motion. Chair will change the language to
what you see up there. And also we had a discussion on taking it out. So why
don't we deal with this amendment. We'll vote on that and see where that goes,
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okay? All those in favor--Mr., Mr. Mateo, you need something? Oh, you need
bigger?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Magnifying glasses. . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, okay. We will, we will change...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We gave you second row seat. . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: We'll change the graphic. We got some seats up here where the Staff
usually sits. . .(Laughter). . This makes it really difficult. I'm, I'm sassy
`cause I have my glasses. If I took 'em off, I couldn't see anybody including you
guys. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Planning? Ms., Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, thank you, Madam Chair. I just wanted bring to the attention
of the Committee that the first action under the sub-section does address the
implementation of this plan in a timely manner. So if you go down just a tiny bit.
CHAIR BAISA: Five eighty four.
MS. BOSCO: Five eighty four.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But we're going back to the time factor. What is timely
manner?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, what is regularly?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So...yeah. So I think if we get rid of that...those. „that
kind of word and, and be specific with what, what we want it to mean, I think it
works better that way.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Mateo, I think what I'm hearing and I'm feeling myself, Chair
feels, is that I like that ten year thing up there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: It kinda, you know, when we put time lines into stuff, even if it works
out that we can't hit that target -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --but it is the target.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: And it helps us, you know, the discipline of we gotta work on this
`cause we're, we're, we're over deadline, you know. So I kinda like the discipline
of it. But that's just me.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Call the question.
CHAIR BAISA: Call for the question?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All those in favor, please say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. Chair will mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT TO AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: And that was on the amendment. Now we have an...we had an
amendment to an amendment. Remember? First we changed it and then we
changed it to ten years.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But I think that was all in one.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No? Oh, so we're going for the whole language now?
CHAIR BAISA: So now we're going for it as, as -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --it's amended.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As amended, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? All those in favor, please say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on. Any other comments in this section?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait. Or did you have comment to this?
MS. BOSCO: Yeah. Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Yes. Thank you, Madam Chair. I wanted to point out that in the
previous...deliberations on this section, the Planning Committee had deleted a
prior policy which stated essentially the GPAC version was, "make the County
government a model for zero waste." And the Maui Planning Commission had
voted, "make the County government a model for waste reduction." And the
2010 director had deleted that because it was assumed that that policy related to
zero waste was in the Countywide Policy Plan. And it is not. So just for your, for
your information, I want to bring that to your attention in case you wanna
consider reinserting something for Maui Island.
CHAIR BAISA: Members? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just wanted to revert back to what we just passed
about the ISWMP and, and Simone had...pointed out below where it says
"implement." So, I mean we're gonna get to that but I wasn't sure if that word
"implement"--but then I guess that wouldn't be a policy.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, that's an action.
CHAIR BAISA: No, that's an action.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That would be an action to implement this. Okay,
never mind. . .(Chuckles). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, it's an action. Okay, anything else in this section? Seeing none,
all those in favor of approving the, the section as amended, please say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries, seven ayes, two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we approve the language of
Objective 2, Policies and Actions, in Items No. 590 through 604.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any
proposals for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Since we, we, you know, Mr. Mateo went up about
this regularly stuff, . . .(laughter). . I'd really like to strike that word "regularly"
and just "update waste generation, reuse as prescribed, as prescribed by whatever
ordinance is existing." That would be my amendment. Just "update waste
generation, reuse, recycling and disposable [sic] data for monitoring and
implementing purposes" as...
CHAIR BAISA: I think that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Leave it at that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What number?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BALSA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Five eighty five. Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just take out the word "regularly."
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? I think everybody heard what Mr. Victorino
explained. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, the only concern I have is we don't have a time on this
one. The other one we said ten years. This one, "regularly," I would imagine
would be up to the departments to determine "regularly". So...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: True.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Madam Chair, what if I added the word, "as
prescribed by the departments?"
CHAIR BAISA: I don't know... sounds kinda awkward. Mr. Summers?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Why, you leaving 'err' wide open now to...for
them to determine anyhow.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, comment?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Because there's no, there's no timeframe listed,
it..."regularly" does provide some direction to, to the department. It may be one
-46-
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year, it maybe every six months, or every two years. But at least, at least there's
some direction for the Department to update it on a fairly consistent basis as
needed. So it, it does provide direction and...that would otherwise be lost.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh. Wonderful. Members, we have already approved... this. Your
motion included this, Don.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes, it did.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Five eighty nine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah, 589.
CHAIR BAISA: So we -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're beyond that one.
CHAIR BAISA: --we're going backwards.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well, it's been done, is done.
CHAIR BALSA: It's done. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I ain't going back. Let's continue. I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Don, would you repeat again the numbers that we are on
the table?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Five ninety through 604.
CHAIR BAISA: Five ninety?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Five nine zero through 604.
CHAIR BAISA: Five nine zero to?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six zero four.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Write those numbers down, guys, like I do so we can keep track.
Okay, the...these are the Matrix items that are up for discussion or possible
amendment. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Madam Chair, on Number 600 --

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --e, it says prohibit slow degradable materials, for example,
Styrofoam. The...my concern there is if we go waste-to-energy, something like
that would be much needed in the waste-to-energy facility. So prohibiting 'em
outright might be detrimental. So I...preferably...I would prefer to just strike it
but if that fails I have another possible motion. So I move to strike "e."
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Couch...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait. Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I, I -CHAIR BAISA: There's a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I had highlighted this also
because it was a concern, prohibit...yeah, prohibit...I usually like that word but
here in the case "slow degradable," I mean glass would be in that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, and we can't do that. So...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you had an alternative word or wording?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I can say, "discourage." But I would prefer to delete it all in
general and, if not, I'll, I'll, I'll make a motion to, to do "discourage" but...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would prefer the word "discourage" because I, I-Ms. Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I believe Styrofoam is, you know, really one of
those items that is not...just like the plastic bags, eventually we've gotta take a
good look at it. It cannot continue to be something we put in our...it takes up a
lot of space and, and all experts...say that it probably never degrades. It just sits
there. Now, glass eventually does but not. So I would, I would rather see
something like "discourage" than, than, than take it completely out but...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just a thought again talking to the waste-to-energy guys,
Styrofoam is one of the...ones that burns really nicely and, and produces a lot of
energy.
CHAIR BAISA: So we might wanna have to help with.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you may wanna have it. So I can live with "discourage."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments, anybody else?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I...why, you making a motion to...or just...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So a friendly to change that. Instead of removing the whole
thing, just say "discourage."
CHAIR BAISA: Instead of "prohibit," you want "discourage."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Everybody heard that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? If not...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: If not, if not all those in favor, say "aye."
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else in this section? We have 590 to 604. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Looking at 593--oh, sorry, 594.
CHAIR BAISA: Five nine four.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Encourage waste-to-energy solutions.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I wanted to encourage environmentally safe.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Waste-to-energy solutions.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Insert those two words.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Victorino to insert
the words, "environmentally safe."
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, Chair, I found those...that verbiage in our
Countywide Policy Plan, actually. So I just wanted to make it more consistent
and highlight it once again in this plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Any...Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I can...support that. My only concern would be
whose definition of environmentally safe.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't know. It's in the Countywide Plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, but if it is in the Countywide Plan, I can, I can accept -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --putting that in.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We did put that in.
CHAIR BAISA: It's already in the Countywide Policy Plan. So I don't know if it's
worth the debate.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just...Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just a real quick request to the Department.
This...Number 590 to 604 that we just reviewed, does Department have any idea
what the cost to implement these things would be? And I'm gonna ask the same
thing for each section even though cost is not a factor in it. I think...realistically
for me, I'd like to at least have a better understanding of where we're going to.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Mateo, thank you for the question. It's a very good question and
it's been asked over and over. It will...the matter of cost is gonna come up later
when we get to implementation. And we'll be looking very carefully at the cost
of things and trying to prioritize what we can and cannot do. I think this is kind
of a wish list at this point.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, yeah, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. But, but I guess maybe...
CHAIR BAISA: But I'll ask Planning. Planning, could you...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. No, and. I can deal with...I can, I can accept that
as long as we get it because for now, it's easier as we're going through it, we can
just kinda like...mark it out that to implement these factors, there's this dollar
value instead at the end, we're gonna get one gigantic sum. And then the
question's gonna be how do we break it down? But I can, I can wait until the end.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Okay, any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And... sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in this particular one, it also reflects the action
in 602, Number 602, "prepare a study to assess the feasibility of a future
waste-to-energy program."
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, please say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We have six ayes and three Members
excused, Member Hokama, Member White and Member Pontanilla.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, at this point would you like to take a break?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We, we're still on the main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we haven't...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, we can do the main motion and then we can take a break.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: How's that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything more in this section?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Looking at 595. That I wanted to direct us to
Number 600 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Item c. It seems to be the exact same wording in a
sense. Well, facilitate reduction as a policy...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And yet that one's an action.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And...I'm just trying to find the...I guess the how
would be in regulations, programs, funding and so on. That's the how of how to

CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --facilitate this?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that...I guess Planning has their -MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, that, that's, that's-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct. What you just read was the action and which was
implementing the policy.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: The policy is 595 and 600 is the action to implement. The details will
be worked out in the programs and future legislation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The...sorry. The next line 596. "educate residents
and visitors about the impacts of and methods to reduce, reuse and recycle." In
the Countywide Plan, there was also mention of compost waste materials. So I
thought unless people feel that's part of recycling or something but...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It is.
CHAIR BAISA: I see it as part of...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I see it as part of recycling.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that was one of the reasons why...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So if that's...if that's sort of a known kind of
intention, then I, I'm good with the wording.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just didn't want that to be left out.
CHAIR BAISA: Further, further comments, folks? Seeing none, all those in favor,
please say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries with six ayes and three Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama, Pontanilla, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything further in this particular section which goes up to...we will
start at 605. We're going to take a -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --break.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We just passed it.
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CHAIR BAISA: It's done. We finished with this section.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: We're gonna take a break and when we come back, we will start at 605,
right? There is no . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. You didn't...okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Well, let us complete the section then.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We did.
CHAIR BAISA: This is, this is a completed section. And we voted on the...approving
the whole section as amended, Mr. Raatz?
COUNCILMEMBER. COCHRAN: Oh, now we're in Wastewater?
CHAIR BAISA: I don't think so.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Just double checking. 'Cause once we go, we won't remember when
we come back. We're all...we're all copacetic. Okay, Members, we're gonna
take our afternoon break. And we're gonna try for ten minutes. I think that's
always a good idea. And so the meeting will be in recess for ten minutes.
... (gavel)..
RECESS:

3:10 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:24 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? Members,
the Chair will entertain a motion to approve the text of the section on
Wastewater...the narrative section on Wastewater that begins on Page 6-8 and
goes all the way to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Taking my job away from me.
CHAIR BAISA: --six twelve.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause you doing it too slow. Hurry up.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to accept the narrative of the
Infrastructure and Public Facilities Wastewater section starting at...Page 6-8,
ending on Page 6-11.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, there's a blank page. I don't know why 6-12 is blank. You wanna
stick with 11?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Matrix starts at Page 6-11.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. And we have a second by Mr. Victorino. Okay, Members, any
suggestions or recommendations for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah...Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry -CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --what page are we going through `til?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six eleven.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, 6-8 through 6-11.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Got it. And as I read through this, I'm looking at
Page 6-10, Kihei, where it talks about Kihei water...wastewater, Lahaina, and so
on. And in the verbiage, no mention of injection wells.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's on the next page.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, oh, sorry. Next...
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? You have any recommendation for an amendment,
Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let me see. Sorry, so I guess 'cause these are
describing and explaining each system...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, do you have an amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I want to state that these systems incorporate
injection wells. . . .(Chuckles). . . Is that...so...I'm just looking at Staff and...do
you know what I mean, though? 'Cause is it, is it not explaining what each of
these systems are and, and what's incorporated in these systems?
CHAIR BAISA: On the bottom of the, like, the wastewater...the introductory section it
says Waste-water Re-use. It does refer to injection wells. The last sentence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Also, on Page 6-11 under Injection Wells, it says, "the County
manages fifteen injection wells on Maui island, eight in Kahului, four in Lahaina,
and three in Kihei."
CHAIR BAISA: Right. So they are here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. On that page, since we're there, the
second paragraph under Injection Wells, again, we, we, we did this on I forgot
what the other...item was but "there's been a growing public concern that
wastewater may be leaching from injections wells into the ocean and contributing
to the decline in coral cover and the increase of harmful algae and bacterial
blooms in our nearshore waters." Yeah, there is a growing public concern but if
there is no scientific proof and preliminary things with the current testing is
backing that up. So I don't like that sentence in there. Somehow if we can tone it
down a little bit because, again, it's an opinion and, and a concern that isn't
backed by proof. So my first motion would be to completely eliminate that whole
sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second, Madam Chair, for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino to eliminate that
sentence. Comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I think the word in that sentence... may
be." It's not saying it is but it's saying may be and then so...but there is a concern
and people say there may be. And so studies and tests are being done at this
point. I would like to keep it in there because it draws attention of a certain
concern that's definitely, you know, well-known in this community.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm, I'm gonna ask -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, sure.
CHAIR BAISA: --Planning for their comments.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Actually, this paragraph did get a lot of attention in our
review with --. . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Major.
MR. SUMMERS: --in...with the agencies. Staff had originally cited some scientific
studies and the language was actually stronger before, before that consultation
with the agencies. So we did modify the language per the request of the
Department of Environmental Management, and that modification included
removing the quotations and changing the language to "may." Since it is an
open-ended question at this...there is a concern, it is open-ended. There've been
scientific studies indicating that it is leaching and other studies are inconclusive.
So it's an issue that's being studied so we felt that this was an adequate
representation of, of what's happening.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I hate to bring up sore subjects but this is akin to our big vote
tomorrow on the H'Poko Wells. Again, there's a lot of concern but what's the
actual fact? So I don't know...that's why I, I mentioned that. And I do have...I
mean, if you talk to the Department of Environmental Management, there's some
issues going on with the study right now that are telling.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I understand what you're trying to say, Mr. Couch. We have sat here
and listened to endless reports and studies and debate on this issue. I think it
lends itself to the fact that there is concern. The question is, can we live with
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"may be" and is that adequate not to make it, you know, an acknowledgement?
Any comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would, I would say okay to that if we also mention about
runoff and about other things that are much more detrimental to the ocean reefs. I
know it's not in this section but we don't mention that too much as much as we
put the energy that we put into this.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I feel somewhat the same as
Mr. Couch because I, I'm concerned from what, from what we're being told by
Environmental Management and others. It's difficult to pin it to just the injection
wells. It could be the...in Lahaina, it could he from cesspools in Wahikuli. It
could be from runoff. It could be from a whole lot of different things. The algae
blooms have come and gone. I'm not aware of any happening recently. And yet
the injection wells are still there. We have things happening in other areas where
there is no injection well that are similar to what's happening off of Kaanapali.
So I'm, I'm kinda okay with a "may be" but I'd, I'd like to, you know, maybe put
a period after the word "ocean" in the second line because we have no, no proof
that, that leaching is, is causing the things that follow in that sentence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I can live with that. If he makes that a friendly amendment, I
can live with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't think you can, 'cause we asked to eliminate
it. So I think you'd have to retake our motion and take the motion back.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, the, the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can.
CHAIR BAISA: What, what would you like to do?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll, I'll withdraw my...
CHAIR BAISA: You wanna retract your motion . . .(inaudible)
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I'll, I'll withdraw my motion -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and then change it to eliminate from "and contributing" and
ending in "nearshore waters."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okey-dokey. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. And can, can you read what we're...what we took out? "And
contributing to the decline in coral reef cover and increase of harmful algae and
bacterial blooms on our nearshore waters." And it would simply say, "there has
been a growing public concern that wastewater may be leaching from injection
wells into the ocean." And that's it. Everybody okay? All those in favor, say
"aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: We have...if I count correctly, one, two, three, four, five, six ayes, and
one no, and two Members excused. So the motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Any further...Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. The next sentence that we just
deleted starts with, "some alternatives are to upgrade wastewater" and so on. My
motion is to say...maybe I need to rethink this after talking to Kyle. But some
work has begun to upgrade the wastewater reclamation reuse systems to improve
the current level of water treatment in order to phase out injection wells, period.
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CHAIR BAISA: Is, is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, that's a motion to redo that sentence to state
that.
CHAIR BAISA: No second. Motion dies for lack of second. Any other suggestions for
amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The paragraph above with the sidebar saying
"Waste-water Re-use."
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's see, about three quarters down, the sentence
starts with "but" comma -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --"without sufficient storage," I wanted to insert
comma, "treatment." The word "treatment." And then the word...the, the
sentence continues.
CHAIR BAISA: So after, "but, without sufficient storage, treatment and distribution
capability," you're adding "treatment" in there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Without...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's talking about why we have to flush the stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But without...oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: We...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, never mind. I'll with, withdraw that.
...(Chuckles).. .
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any others? Seeing none, all those in favor of the section as
amended, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries and we'll mark it seven ayes, two
Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to accept the...
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, oh, wait. We need to accept the whole section as. . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I thought we did.
CHAIR BAISA: We did?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That you just did.
CHAIR BAISA: All done? Mr. Raatz? I thought it was just that amendment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We didn't have an amendment. She withdrew.
CHAIR BAISA: We're okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I took that one away.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Moving on. Just don't wanna miss anything.
- 63 -
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I understand.
CHAIR BAISA: Hard to backtrack.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to accept Matrix items that include the
Goals, Objective 1, Policies, Matrix Items No. 605 through 614.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Any suggestions or amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In...sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, in Objective 1, "a wastewater planning
program capable of efficiently," I wanted to somehow notate, you know, either
affordably or...economically, some type of language. Not just being efficient but
I would definitely like it to be, you know, affordable or at least economical.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What if you put in the word, Madam Chair,
where...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, "wastewater planning programs capable of
efficiently and economically providing timely and adequate capacity to
service"...or, "where economically feasible." I think that's the word I
wanted...that's the statement -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --"where economically feasible".
CHAIR BAISA: You wanna try that again as, as you wanted?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. "A wastewater plan program capable of
efficiently," comma... now what did I say?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Where economically feasible.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "Where economically feasible".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Comma.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Comma, "providing timely, comma, and adequate
capacity to serve projected demand where practicable."
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. . . .(Clears throat). . . Everybody see that? Mr. Victorino's
motion? We have a second?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We got a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Member Couch.
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Friendly amendment for grammatic's sake.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: A wastewater planning program capable of efficiently
providing timely and adequate capacity to service projected demand where
economically feasible and practicable.
CHAIR BAISA: Sounds good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you just moved the words around.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's okay. You just moving words around.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
He's Mr. Grammatic, so I don't care.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
.(Laughter).. .

CHAIR BAISA: It's good thing we have him.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
- 65 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Some days--never mind. . .(Laughter).
CHAIR BAISA: Let's be nice, guys. It's the end of the long day. Any further
discussion on this? If not, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose "no." Motion carries. Chair will mark it seven ayes, two
Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any other suggestions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In...this...I, I would like to talk to the Department. I'm, I'm
guessing this may go on the...Objective 2, but is...we don't have anything in
here, really, talking about getting cesspools...getting rid of cesspools when
possible, when applicable. You've got Maui Meadows, this is nothing but
cesspools. It's causing a lot of problems. You certainly have the, the issues at
Maalaea but we don't have that in here too much. We talk about private systems
a little bit but...and I know it's sticky but we gotta address that somewhere.
CHAIR BAISA: Are you talking about making an addition?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And I guess I'm gonna withdraw that until Section 2
`cause that, that says, "adequate levels of...wastewater service with minimal
environmental impact." So I think that'd be the better place to put something like
that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So -CHAIR BAISA: Oh...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --with...previous section, I don't have any more.
CHAIR BAISA: In this section?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further suggestions for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a question for Planning. Why there are no actions in
this section?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the idea was...first, I'd like to say that actions aren't always
required with policies, and this was really more of a planning, planning objective.
So the thought was that the policies were, were appropriate, but the, but the
actions to implement were covered sufficiently in Chapter 9 where we talk about
functional planning.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Boy, we got hands -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --both up. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I was looking to somehow tie in
developing renewable energy systems to offset utility costs of our treatment
plants. That would tie in to the added word about being economical in our
opening objectives. So whether that...is that an action, sounding more so? Or...
CHAIR BAISA: Well...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, encourage the . . .(inaudible). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or say encourage, like...yeah, I was gonna put
it...another item into that 607 perhaps.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Would you like some assistance?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: May I, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Encourage the use of renewable energy in support of
wastewater treatment facilities.
CHAIR BAISA: Let me ask Planning. Maybe they can tell us 'cause we're...I think
we're jumping ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we should.
CHAIR BAISA: In the energy section, do we talk about this? I think we do. Maybe you
guys know from...quickly.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I mean, I think there is some crossover -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --with the Energy section.
CHAIR BAISA: As I remember.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Doesn't mean that this isn't an important opportunity as far as the...so
I guess it's just up to the Committee whether you wanna reinforce it here as well.
CHAIR BAISA: You know why I'm laughing. Remember when we started, we say we
had 1,000...objectives. We're trying to trim this down. I don't think we're doing
a good job. . .(Laughter). . We're adding. I think we're failing in our
objective to reduce the paper.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: So if you wanna put it in, it's fine with me. But, you know --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I...
CHAIR BAISA: --I'm sure it's covered in the Energy section. I remember it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. There's motion and second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we have a motion and a second. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I mean, if I can be pointed to the language
that refers specifically to treatment facilities or, you know, our... in regards to
renewable energy to offset our utility costs--`cause they're just sky high--I would
be more comfortable. Otherwise, to, you know, leave it here, I'm good with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, let's, let's move on. I think it
.(inaudible). .
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Call the question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Call for the question.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. All those in favor, please say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BALSA: Oppose, "no." Chair will mark it seven ayes and two Members
excused. Motion carries.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on. Yes, Mr. Couch.
Madam Chair, on Number 609, asking the Planning
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Department...of course, we all wanna establish a new treatment plant outside the
tsunami zone. Is this a requirement or is this kinda... you know, we already...this
Council, the previous Council, had already voted to shore up the existing one and
then eventually when we can, move the, the plant over. Is this too restrictive? I
guess I would wanna put in "where practicable" in there somewhere. So that
would be my motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion, do we have a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. You know, Madam Chair, I think this alone...
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: We don't have a second. Mr. Couch, your motion dies for lack of a
second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think when you read this one, "establish new
waste treatment plant or plants outside of the tsunami zone", so this opens up the
whole gamut. It doesn't limit us to just one plant, plants. I think, you know, it's,
it's, it's -CHAIR BAISA: Could be -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --something that...
CHAIR BAISA: --could be packaged plants, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My concern is -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --is it requiring us to do that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is this when we can? When we have new--that's, that's my
question to how Planning's gonna interpret that?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comment?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. My interpretation would be that for new plants, brand
new plants, the directions would, would be to build those outside -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --of the tsunami zone.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, were you trying to comment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, how would you interpret additions to existing
plants?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
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MR. SUMMERS: That wouldn't be a new plant. So my interpretation would be that an
enhancement or an expansion of existing plant would be different. We're talking
about brand-new plants.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. I, I share some of Mr. Couch's concern because I,
I don't know that we've had a study that says this is the cost of repairing or
cleaning up the effects of a sewage treatment plant being hit by a tsunami versus
the cost of moving one. And I think before we decide we're gonna spend 4 or
$500 million on relocating a plant to a place that's at a higher elevation which
means pumping cost and higher operating expenses, I think it's appropriate for us
to get some idea what, what happens if a, if a tsunami hits a sewage treatment
plant.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, the Chair regrets that Mr. Pontanilla is not here today,
because he was here when they took that action to move the plant or to...no, to
harden the plant rather than to move it. And I don't know to what extent studies
were done and maybe something like that was done but I don't really know.
Mr. Mateo, do you have any... recollection?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Actually, you know, I guess, the, the Members' decision
to, to shore up was because the shock of the actual cost to relocate. So because it
was cost prohibitive at the time, we just supported the concept of shoring it up
and, you know, strengthening the plant in its, in its entirety. But the original
discussion was to look at a...final relocation.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think, you know, if anything, it's probably more expensive now
than it was then. You know, that's, that's what we've seen. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, and I, I like the fact that if we have new ones or even if
we need to expand the Kahului, we really wouldn't. We would put a secondary
one out. I, I can support that. Just keep in mind if we have a tsunami that's
bigger than what we're shored up for, we have a lot more problems to worry
about than sewage treatment plants, a whole lot. So, and, and if it gets that big,
I'm sure we'll have a lot of Federal aid which right now to move that we won't
have any Federal aid. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: .. .(Inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . .(laughter). . Yeah, really.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I just wanna bring our
attention that the Countywide Policy Plan does say on Page 73 --72-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Yes,
--"discourage the development of critical
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
infrastructure systems within hazard zones in the tsunami inundation zone to the
extent practicable."
CHAIR BAISA: Right. So this is right in line with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it's completely in line with it. And I do recall
Mr. Pontanilla the other day at the other end saying about the reso that was passed
to not relocate.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But at the time just the climate, money, it was...you
know, it was uncertainties. But, and this General Plan was coming up like we're
doing so the body at that point I think, he said, decided to forego it, not relocate at
the time. But it's definitely worthwhile looking at again. So this one I, I like it
here and I almost looked into--oh. . . .(Chuckles). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so are you withdrawing the motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, we did.
CHAIR BAISA: We did?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. So-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We actually never really had one.
CHAIR BAISA: Can we beat this to death and shall we move on and leave it alone?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Nobody accepted it.
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CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Any further suggestions for changes? Any further
suggestions for changes in this section? Seeing none, all those in favor, please
say, "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We have seven ayes, two Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move to accept the language in
Objective 2, its Policies and Actions that go from Matrix Item No. 615 through
624.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch and seconded by Member Victorino.
Any suggestions, folks, for amendments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is one that the Planning Director requested a change. I just
wanna read it. It's...he wants to change it to "require tertiary treatment for all
municipal wastewater that is disposed through deep injection wells." That was
his suggestion.
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CHAIR BAISA: Would...is...is that a motion, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No. No, it's not.
CHAIR BAISA: It's not a motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I did not move that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: That's for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If anybody wants to move that, it's fine. I'm just reading that.
CHAIR BAISA: If anybody would like to move...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino. The second? Seeing none,
Mr. Victorino, motion dies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Moving right along.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, and hopefully I'll get a second on this one. My
comment is to completely delete that item. And the reason I say that...well, I
need to move to completely delete that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My concern is requiring tertiary treatment. That is really
expensive and until we figure out... until we get one way or the other with our test
at the Lahaina plant, we're talking that we are requiring the County to expend a
lot of money for possibly fixing...a problem that we don't know that exists yet.
We think it might exist, some people might think it might exist, other people think
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it doesn't exist. I'd rather, again, I'd rather spend that money on fixing the runoff
as opposed to doing this really expensive treatment.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I would just add to that, that I would rather extend
the service into areas like Wahikuli and the other places where there is no sewage
treatment plant connection, because it's highly likely that the stuff that's getting
in the ocean is coming from there. So, again, it's...I agree. Let's, let's make sure
that we know what the problem is before we, before we implement a fix that's not
a fix.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm completely against this motion. I think,
you know, to upgrade this wasted resource and it's a very sustainable resource
`cause everybody's flushing toilets. That is not gonna end. And it's some way
for us to, you know, upgrade and have a cleaner source being injected if need be.
And, again, Countywide states phasing out of injection wells. And this is a nice
one because it also incorporates private wells and not just the municipal ones. So
that's just my comments. I cannot support that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, my, my concern is that it says "require the tertiary
treatment" for all water that is going into the wells. So we're gonna put really
nice clean water into the wells. That's...that just doesn't seem right.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, may I recommend, then, instead
of... take the word "required" out 'cause I agree with the statement that does put
us where we have to do this, and why not put like we've done in many others,
"encourage."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I can accept that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, that way it's something we're not lost
in the, the shuffle. It's still available. We're encouraging it but we're not
requiring it. Big difference.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I can accept that.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: You can accept that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For Corporation Counsel, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Giroux, to wake you up. . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. GIROUX: On my toes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What's going on in Lahaina, is that not a
requirement? Lahaina, I don't know how much we can talk about what...you
know, I don't know if you're aware -MR. GIROUX: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the consent decree.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, I'm not heavily involved in, in that area of, of the...I know we
have some things that are currently in various stages of litigation and various
stages of testing. But I'm, I'm not really that privy to all of the, the requirements
or positions of the County in, in that area right now.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That, that is somebody else requiring us to do this. But it's not
us requiring ourselves to do that.
CHAIR BAISA: This is, this is the plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, and the comment about injecting
better-treated water, it's with continuous upgrades to transmission of this. We
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will not have to inject. And that's sorta the part in the second half of this
paragraph.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But "encourage" is good rather than deleting
completely.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else? If not, Chair calls for the question. All those in favor,
say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further suggestions for consideration in this batch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What...sorry, what number did we go through?
CHAIR BAISA: We are going all the way to 624. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Can I just...get clarification or explanation
on what a sinking fund is? Sorry, I never heard of that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My checkbook. . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What do you mean your checkbook?
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CHAIR BAISA: It's, it's . .(inaudible).
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You get more money.
CHAIR BAISA: It's the Federal government's checks. . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Bounce. Ooh, sorry. . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: So would someone like to explain -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --"sinking funds?" Simone, would you please help, please?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. Members, that term is actually defined in the glossary but I'll
read it for you. Sinking funds are reserved funds created by periodically setting
aside certain amounts of money in, in an account for future replacement of an
asset or repayment of a liability. Should I, I repeat it?
CHAIR BAISA: Say it again. One more time.
MS. BOSCO: Reserved funds created by periodically setting aside certain amounts of
money in an account for future replacement of an asset or replacement of a
liability. Oh, excuse me, repayment of a liability. Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: That's good. So it's kind of a fund that you set aside -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Like flex spending, you know, you -CHAIR BAISA: --that you use for a purpose.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you pre put away your medical money.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause you know you're gonna have -CHAIR BAISA: In case you have a-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --teeth pulled or I don't know.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes. . . .(Laughter). . . So you do that. That's a great explanation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Like flex spending.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any further questions? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The Director's notes suggest
the deletion of 622 because it's redundant with State regulations and functions.
So I'd just like the, the Department's comments on that.
CHAIR BAISA: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If you're, if you're trying to reduce our -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --paper and ink -CHAIR BAISA: Thank -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I thought I'd try to do my part.
CHAIR BAISA: —thank you, thank you for remembering that. Planning Department?
Any comments? Mr. White was interested in your comments on the, the
Director's recommendation to delete 622. I know it's easy to get lost here.
.(Chuckles). . .
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I get lost too.
MR. SUMMERS: I know that on 622, a and b are State requirements. C is what, what
was incorporated for the Molokai issue.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I think I, I'd rather leave it.
CHAIR BAISA: Leave it? Leave it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No need vote.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Protects the County.
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CHAIR BAISA: We also had two testifiers who suggested that we leave it in so probably
a very good idea. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, Madam, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BALSA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And, you know, I know the Director referenced, you
know, the deletion because State Department of Health oversees and
Environmental Agency Protection, this is a requirement. DOH oversees nothing
when it impacts the County of Maui in terms of responsibility cost and EPA
didn't wanna even get involved in a position against the, the private purveyor. So
this is really an important component to...for us to protect the County because of
the numerous private purveyors within Maui island...or on Maui island.
CHAIR BAISA: So Members...Mr. White?
Thank you.
I would, I would question
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
whether...because this is a planning document, I would question whether this
really fixes the problem. I think we would have to do something by ordinance,
wouldn't we, in order to have the, the teeth that we'd like to have and...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is telling us to do the ordinance.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, this is telling us we need to take some action, for sure.
COUNC1LMEMBER VICTORINO: Just a, just a friendly reminder.
CHAIR BALSA: Right. Okay, Members, I think . . .(clears throat). . . I think we're
going...I think we, we have consensus not to do anything about this. Okay, any
others in this section? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no." Motion carries, seven ayes and two Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Couch?
I
move
approve
to
Madam Chair,
VICE-CHAIR
COUCH:
Objectives...Matrix Items Objectives 3, its Policies and Actions, starting with
Item Number 625 ending in 634.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. And that was 625 to?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six three four.
CHAIR BAISA: Six three four. Members, suggestions for amendments? Seeing none...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, Number 627.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Again, this is, this is kind of you will do. I'd like to add,
"where practicable" at the end of that sentence. That's a motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Which number?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six two seven.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. And you wanna add, "where practicable"?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's my motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch. Mr. Couch, dies for lack for second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, Ms
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: "Where practicable," you just wanna add those two
words?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And what was the reason? Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: When...if we have, if we have the money and if we can do it,
we will do it. But this one says we will do it, period.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I like the "will do".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, we will do it.
CHAIR BAISA: We...your motion dies for lack of a second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Any other suggestion? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, that's okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Looking at 631, just that if it's a typo,
g-r-e-y or g-r-a-y? Grey water.
CHAIR BAISA: I've, I've seen it...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Isn't it g-r-a? You sent me...I think...or what...is
that like to-may-to, to-mah-to, what? . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Actually I've seen it spelled both ways.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You...have you?
CHAIR BAISA: I understand what you're saying.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. I don't...I just thought it was g-r-a-y,
but...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, I tell you what. We'll leave to Staff to check and -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --put the right, right letter in there. How's that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think you're okay, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else in this section?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Summers, yes?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I'd just like to note that there was suggestion earlier from
Councilman Couch about adding a new policy for cesspools.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes.
MR. SUMMERS: So -CHAIR BAISA: We got . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. SUMMERS: --although it's...we're now on Objective 3, if we can at least get it in
perhaps --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Under Action?
MR. SUMMERS: --later we can move it to the appropriate Objective.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I got one question. What is the Federal mandate as
far as cesspools? 'Cause I know commercial you had to do by da-da-da, there
was a date. And there's dates set along by Federal mandate, if I'm not correct.
Simone, or somebody, could you give me those dates because I know they're
mandated but when I, I cannot remember.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MS. BOSCO: Member, Member Victorino, I'm not sure of the date. I know somewhere
in the neighborhood of five, ten years ago EPA came out with a requirement that
cesspools be phased out. Department of Health regulates that and is requiring it
in critical areas. So...but I'd have, I'd have to do more research.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Little research, yeah, yeah. Because I know
there's, there is mandates by the EPA to do away with cesspools, to go to either a
sewer...a sewage system or, and or a septic tank system. And so, I know for all
new, you no longer can do that. But for retroactively--and there were dates. I
remember reading dates, but I, I don't know, Madam Chair. And I'm saying you
can put this in but there is Federal law that already mandates that. I'm not the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I would like to make sure that maybe
putting something that says we will comply...that all...whatever comply with
whatever Federal mandates whatever. You, you figure it out, Mr. Grammatical.

CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, it's my understanding that the Federal mandate
was for all large cesspool systems, not individual home cesspool systems. And
therefore...the reason I wanted to throw something in there--and it would go
actually in 623 if we can revisit that--is because we, we wanna keep that top of
mind. But Mr. White's Wahikuli, certainly Maui Meadows and Maalaea, even...
CHAIR BAISA: All Makawao.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Makawao.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wailuku, right up here.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. All, all of those. So if, if we can somehow--and I don't
know what the language is. Did we come up with some language before?
MR. SUMMERS: I've got a couple of suggestions.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, go ahead.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. For the Policy, we could say something like, "strongly
encourage the phase out of cesspools." Just real short and sweet.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: And for the Action, "work with the State towards the phase out of
cesspools."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Madam Chair, on point of order. We are on 625 through
the end and this would be something in around 623.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a blank there as a...that's an Action.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but we're, we're in a different-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Past it.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We can revisit that at the end of, at the end of this chapter if
that's...
CHAIR BAISA: We can do whatever we want from what I understand.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
CHAIR BAISA: This is our Committee. What would you like to do?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, just do 'em right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's fine.
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CHAIR BAISA: Let's deal with it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Where would you like to put it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Six two three?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Six two three.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six two three, yeah, is the Action. And then the Policy that
Mr. Summers talked about would be 621.1.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. . Inaudible).
.(

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I know we're adding more and I'm terribly sorry,
Madam Chair. So that's my motion, I guess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? I think we've all heard what we're trying to do and
any, any problems with it? If not, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We'll mark it seven ayes and two
Members who are excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, anything else you folks wanna do in this section? Otherwise,
that's it. So we wanna approve the section as amended? All those in favor, say
"aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: We are done with, with this piece. Shall we start on Water, at least the
introduction?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Let's do, let's do the, the narrative. And then we'll quit. How's that?
. .(Laughter). . I'm gonna push as hard as I can. We gotta get through this,
guys.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Absolutely.
CHAIR BAISA: Come on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the narrative about
Infrastructure and Public Facilities, Water. It goes from Page 6-13 through 6-22.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Members, any suggestions for amendments in this section? We did not receive
any from the Director.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I would defer to Member Victorino who's the
Water Committee Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hey, hey. I think...Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The only area that I would like to see...for me, this
is on Page 6-21 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and on the native Hawaiian water rights. You
know, we work very extensively to make sure it complied with the, the State
Revised Codes and Revised Statutes, but I'd like to insert at the very end that...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, can you tell us where it is?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On Page 6-21 [sic].
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, where?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'm sorry. On the native Hawaiian water
rights. It'd be first paragraph.
CHAIR BAISA: So it's..."Agricultural Water Use," the second paragraph?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, water rights for native Hawaiians-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six two zero.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, 6-20.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, 6-20. I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's, that's a bar there. Sony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, there is a--oh, I'm sorry, Madam Chair.
There's a bar and so it looks like 6-21. I'm sorry. Okay, there is a zero in there,
okay. Sorry, 6-20. I'm sorry, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Six two zero.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Raatz was on the right page. Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Right at the top of the page.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, right at the top of the page.
CHAIR BAISA: The second...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second paragraph, yeah?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, now read.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so...but my insert is...my, my amendment
would be, "that the ahupua'a systems that exist be also maintained and enhanced."
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second to that motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Victorino, seconded by Member Couch.
Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Madam Chair, the basic premise for that is
the ahupua'a systems that exist today are fragmented at best. But in the Waikapu
area right now they're working very diligently to reestablish that. So I do not
want that missed in this whole part about native Hawaiian water rights. And so
that this would encourage and not...you know, make sure that it's not forgotten in
any of our ahupua'a systems throughout the County of Maui but more so on the
-90-
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island of Maui. So I just wanted to make sure that that exists, that should be
maintained and enhanced.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Planning, comments? Simone? Mr....
MS. BOSCO: We support...we support that.
CHAIR BAISA: You folks are okay?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, yeah, yes, we support it.
CHAIR BAISA: So Planning supports. Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those
in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other suggestions or modification? Seeing none, all those in
favor...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sorry, sorry. Hang on.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm just trying to decipher my own notes. Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Need a recess?
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CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, you got something?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm just...sorry. We're going through 6-21?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Two. Six two two.
CHAIR BAISA: We're going through the entire narrative section.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ends on 6-22.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I'm good. I just had highlights but I guess
they're not changes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, seeing nothing, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no." Motion carries. Chair will mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED
CHAIR BAISA: Members, I think this is probably a safe time to call it quits for today.
We will begin with the Matrix Item 635 at our next meeting. Chair would like to
thank everyone for your work again. I apologize for the fact that we got the
Director's comments late. Chair will be discussing this matter with Mr. Spence to
see -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 6, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: --how we can handle this more efficiently. It's difficult for us to react
when we're sitting down. I, I know that he's extremely busy. That Department
has a tremendous amount of demands made on their time. But, you know, we'll
see what we can come up with.
So again, Chair wants to thank everybody. Thanks to testifiers and those who
have attended. Thanks to the Administrative Staff and thank you to my Staff.
This meeting is adjourned. . . (gavel)..
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

ADJOURN: 4:12 p.m.
APPROVED:

GL DYS C. BAISA, CHAIR
eneral Plan Committee
gp:min:1 1
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